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Mayor’s Report
On the 20th May, I was fortunate to be elected as the Mayor of Gerrards Cross, a role that gives me 
immense pride and honour. Since my election, I have been busy making the most of my privileged 
position and hope to continue improving our wonderful town. 

The King Charles Party in the Park that took place on the 15th June was a great success with the Deputy 
Lieutenant for Buckinghamshire Andrew M Smith OBE DL opening the event. Attendees enjoyed the 
wonderful stalls and live music and we are now busy planning our Christmas Extravaganza which will 
take place on the 22nd November. 

I am proud to report that Gerrards Cross did well in the Buckinghamshire Best Kept 
Village competition and we will be receiving our certi�cate of merit soon. Due to the 
hard work of our Acting Clerk, Pravina Patel, and our Councillors, we received full marks 
on our ponds, commons and war memorial. We hope to improve our score further next 
year. 

I visited the Denham Royal Air Force Air Cadets Squadron 2370 and spoke about what 
the role of a councillor and a Mayor entails. I will have a Mayoral Cadet assigned to me 
in September who will be accompanying me to events. 

I was fortunate to speak to the young children at Acorn Montessori before the summer break, who are celebrating their 30th 
anniversary this year. The children were keen to learn about my mayoral chains and what exciting new play equipment they might 
need in the park. Councillor Stuart-Lee and I also attended a Routine Inspection of Playgrounds training day and will be applying 
this information to further improve our play area. I will also be speaking to local schools in the coming months to inspire the younger 
generation to enter into politics and help make a difference to our society. 

We are working with Buckinghamshire Council and the Pesticide Action 
Network to go pesticide free and use alternatives to Glyphosate which 
has been found to be harmful to children and animals. The Town Council 
will be arranging a weed picking session in Spring and will be sharing the 

date of this soon. 

If there’s anything further I can assist you 
with or if you have any further ideas for 
our wonderful town, please feel free to get 
in touch with me: prerna.bhardwaj@
gerrardscross.gov.uk

By Cllr Prerna Bhardwaj, Chairman 
& Mayor of Gerrards Cross
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Friday 22nd
November 2024

5pm - 9pm
Gerrards Cross,
Packhorse Road

FREE
ADMISSION

LIGHTS
SWITCH

ON 5:30PM

Street Funfair | Christmas Market
Food & Drink Stalls | Arts & Crafts

DJ Party | Late Night Shopping
and much more!

Hosted by Gerrards Cross Town Council
clerk@gerrardscross.gov.uk
Free parking in the Station Upper Car Park 
(behind WH Smiths ) and in the Orchehill Rise Car Park.





Feeding Ducks  
There are many reasons for not feeding the ducks on Latchmoor Pond (or any other pond!).  
It can cause overcrowding.  Where food is easy to come by, ducks and other waterfowl will 
lay more eggs and the pond will become overcrowded. This makes it more dif�cult for the 
birds to seek out healthier food sources and increases territorial aggression, especially during 
mating season.

If you cannot resist the temptation to feed our ducks, then please take note of the best 
household food to give them: oats, rice, birdseed, frozen peas, chopped lettuce or sliced 
grapes. These foods are similar to natural foods that ducks will forage for on their own.

Most people know that bread is bad for ducks, but do you know why this is? Here are the 
main four reasons:  (i) Ducks need a varied diet to be healthy. Bread doesn’t have much 
nutritional value and �lls the duck’s stomach so that it doesn’t forage for foods that it would 
naturally eat. This can lead to malnutrition.  (ii) Uneaten soggy bread can cause a build-up of 
bad nutrients, and these can lead to more algae growing around water, more diseases and 
more pests such as rats.  (iii) Too many ducks in one place can stress the birds and lead to 
their habitats being damaged.  (iv) This in turn creates excessive amounts of bird droppings which, along with being smelly and slippery 
underfoot, can reduce water quality and clog waterways with harmful algae.

By Cllr Celia Stuart-Lee

The Gerrards Cross Conservation Volunteers 
The tireless Gerrards Cross conservation 
Volunteers (GXCV) have been busy 

over the past few months, heading out 
in sunshine and rain to look after the 
Common. Including in an absolute deluge 
in June.

An ongoing task for the volunteers is 
clearing invasive holly off the Common. It 
is a hardy plant that grows quickly and can 
suffocate other plants and trees around it. 
There were some huge holly bushes and 
trees near the boundary of the playground 
which were cut back, helping to open up 
the space and protect some beautiful trees 
that were suffocated by the overgrowth.

Similarly, ivy requires clearing off trees 
when it grows up the trunks and creates 
a thick blanket around them and starts 
to weigh the upper branches down. The 
volunteers have been cutting away at this 
in some parts of the Common. 

The volunteers have also trimmed some 
trees that were growing over footpaths 

and removed some fallen branches 
that were obstructing footpaths in the 
Common. Helping to keep the wonderful 
green space we have open to all our 
residents. 

Sadly, there is always litter to be collected 
as we work on various parts of the 
Common.

This work is only possible with the 
generous support of the volunteers and 
we could do a lot more with more help so 
if you would like to help your community 
and enjoy meeting a friendly bunch of 
people, then please come and join us. If 
you have skills or even just enthusiasm for 
working outside in the garden, please help 
out your community once a month on the 
Common. A small contribution makes a 
huge difference.

We meet by the Town Council hut beside 
Colston Court (opposite the children’s 
play area on East Common) at 9:30am 
on the third Saturday of each month. 
All equipment will be provided. Just pop 
along and get stuck in.

Dates for the next few months of 2024 
are:

17th August
21st September
19th October
16th November

If you would like to �nd out more about 
the great work of the GXCV, then please 
email the Town Council on clerk@
gerrardscross.gov.uk and we will be 
happy to speak to you.

By Cllr Bruce Holborn

TUESDAY 10 SEPTEMBER
12NOON

Everyone is welcome to join us for the 

GGeerr rraarrddss  CCrroossss
CCoommmmuunnii tt yy   LLii tt tt eerr   PPii cckk   22002244

All litter picking equipment provided
Just bring yourselves!

Meeting Point: 
Nunn Hayward offices 12 noon

(2-4 Packhorse Road)

Any questions email the Town Clerk on clerk@gerrardscross.gov.uk





Chris Edgerton  
Chris Edgerton has lived in GX for 
over eighty years and has been a 
great supporter of the Memorial 
Centre. Here she writes about 
what the Memorial Centre has 
meant to her over the years.

The building that we now know as 
The Memorial Centre used to be the 

St James Vicarage, and my �rst memories of it are when I used 
to attend the Sunday School during the war. When I became a 
Member of the Memorial Centre in 1951, I joined a club called 
“The Under Twenties”. One year we took part in a charity parade 
through Gerrards Cross village (it was a small village in those 
days). I can’t remember the theme of the parade but I do recall 
sitting on the back of a lorry belonging to our local builder, Tom 
Randall. In the late 50’s I enjoyed attending the lampshade and 
dressmaking class. I was also a model for the art class! When my 
sons were tiny, they attended the crèche which was run by Cathy 
Colston, the wife of our Founder and Benefactor, along with 
her friends, for nearly 50 years. These local ladies gave up their 
time voluntarily, looking after babies for an hour or two so that 
young mothers could have some precious time to themselves, 
whether shopping or socializing. Over the years I have helped 
with many of the events held in the grounds of the Centre. The 
Summer Fair was an annual event for decades, always opened 
by a celebrity. They included Jean Simmonds, Phyllis Calvert, 
Harold Warrenden, Finlay Currie, Russell Grant and Cilla Black, 

to name but a few. Bon�re Night was a popular annual event 
with �reworks and an enormous bon�re. Furniture that had not 
been sold at the jumble sale in September would make a useful 
contribution to the building of the bon�re. My husband and I 
attended various BBQ’s, Car Shows, Flower Festivals and other 
occasions. With my friend Jenny I helped to continue providing 
a crèche. The Memorial Centre has always been the hub of the 
Gerrards Cross community. I have made so many friends there 
and it has provided a wonderful opportunity for those people 
new to the area to get to know other local residents quickly and 
easily. Every year at the Memorial Centre AGM, the words of the 
plaque are read out:

In loyalty to the memory of those who gave their lives in 
the wars of 1914-18 and 1939-45 this Centre is dedicated 
to the fostering and furtherance in good fellowship of 
all arts and exercises healthful and enriching to body 
and mind to the end that by the grace of Almighty God 
we the living may together cultivate, in the spirit of true 
community, the national heritage preserved for us and 
for our children at so great and sacred a cost.

Our Memorial Centre is unique and I shall always be thankful 
to our founder, Eric Colston, for giving the residents of Gerrards 
Cross such a wonderful gift in memory of the fallen in the two 
world wars, a gift that I have loved and appreciated for most of 
my life.

By Chris Edgerton

Routine Inspection and Maintenance of Play Areas 
This probably does not sound like the most exciting of topics for a one day course, but Cllr Bhardwaj and Cllr Stuart-Lee nonetheless 
attended this course which was organised by the Buckinghamshire Association of Local Councils, commonly referred to as BALC. We 
learnt about requirements for annual, monthly and weekly inspections of our local play equipment. Happily we did not have to take 
notes on the bits referring to self closing gates or fencing. We looked at different types of surfaces for play parks; this included safamat, 
�brefall, wetpour, synthetic, bark and sand. Signage was another topic and we looked at the occupiers Liability Act 1957 and 1984 
regarding the legal requirement to have correct and adequate signage. Nothing can be vandal-proof – it can only be vandal resistant. 
As a town council, we continue to be saddened by the graf�ti and littering that continue to blight our lovely town.

Lastly, we considered our legal requirement “to arrange for the effective planning, organisation, control, monitoring and review of 
preventive and protective measures”. No play area is zero risk and it must 
provide something that pushes boundaries for children but we need to be 
able to demonstrate that we have made every effort to provide the safest 
possible environment in which children can enjoy the play park. If you have 
any suggestions to make regarding our play equipment on East Common, 
please do get in touch with us.  And �nally, just a gentle reminder that dogs 
should not be allowed anywhere near the play park.

By Celia Stuart-Lee, Chair of Commons committee 

Finance and General Purposes Committee 
The Council has completed its annual review of the policies and procedures. Copies of all our policies are available on our website so 
residents can see how we operate. The Council operates on a April-March �nancial year, and year to date performance in the �rst 
months shows we are holding net expenditure within our expectations. There are always some surprises and this has been both on the 
positive – we have received a good amount of Community Infrastructure Levy, which is charged on certain types of developments – as 
well as some negatives, where costs, which we are required to incur, come in above what we had budgeted. As we move to autumn, 
we will be starting work on our budget for the 2025/26 year, which the Council will aim to set in December, which then feeds directly 
into your Council Tax bills.

By Cllr Michael Bracken, Chairman of Finance & General Purposes Committee 



Chiltern Kills crime and thriller writing festival, 5th October 2024 
The Chiltern Kills crime and thriller writing festival was a massive success in Gerrards Cross last year. It brought top authors and 
celebrities to the town, and festival goers from as far away as Scotland, Ireland and all over England to local hotels and businesses. 
Everyone had a wonderful time. Gerrards Cross residents had three requests for 2024. So here’s what’s happening to meet those 
requests at Chiltern Kills 2024 at Colston Hall on East Common on Saturday 5th October. 

1.	 You wanted more bestselling authors. You asked, we are delivering. Chiltern Kills 2024 is your chance to see, hear and meet the 
globally bestselling Jeffrey Archer; Ian Rankin, the inventor of Rebus; Peter James, who will be launching the 20th book in his 
Detective Roy Grace series; Louise Minchin, BBC breakfast TV star and now crime writer; Robert Thorogood, author and creator of 
the TV shows Death in Paradise, Beyond Paradise, and The Marlow Murder Club; our patron, the iconic Frederick Forsyth, author 
of The Day of the Jackal; Richard and Judy favourite author Harriet Tyce; Sunday Times bestselling psychological crime author CL 
Taylor; and for the �rst time at a festival ever – The Secret Barrister – the anonymous barrister blowing the whistle on what really 
goes in the criminal justice system; and many more.

2.	 You wanted more TV and radio stars. Please come along to see, hear and meet the cross-Atlantic ITV detective due Dempsey 
and Makepeace – Michael Brandon and Glynis Barber. You might bump into the cast of The Bill in the festival bar. And the BBC’s 
Jeremy Vine will be asking questions, along with other big names from Radio 2, Magic FM and popular podcasts.

3.	 You wanted the Chiltern Kills Murder A Song karaoke party hosted by authors Mark Edwards and Ed James at the end of the day 
to be a wee bit quieter for neighbours. We’ve listened. This year, we’re moving it inside Colston Hall. That means it can go on later 
and longer with more chance for a lucky singer to win the coveted Chiltern Kills trophy – imagine a microphone crossed with a 
gun. And bringing our karaoke inside also means it’ll be handier for the bar.

But some things are not changing. Once again, all money raised from every ticket sold will be going to Centrepoint, the charity of which 
HRH Prince William is patron, to help them combat youth homelessness. 

Our Chiltern Kills goodie bags – free with every ticket – will have extra surprises along with books. We’ll again have two platforms for 
discussions and interviews – the Marple Stage and the Poirot Stage. Our top authors will not just be on stage. They’ll also be mingling 
with the audience between sessions, joining you in our gourmet Chiltern Fills food village, pulling pints behind the bar, and signing 
books in the Chiltern Kills festival bookshop run by our local Gerrards Cross Bookshop. Chiltern Kills patron Frederick Forsyth said: 
“Chiltern Kills was my �rst ever festival. I was overwhelmed by the response. It’s for a very good cause and I’m looking forward to 
being back at the next one.” Festival organisers, local authors Paul Waters and Tony Kent said: “We hope to raise even more money 
for Centrepoint this year, and give people from Gerrards Cross and far beyond an even better event than before. It would be a crime 
to miss it.” 

Chiltern Kills 2024 runs from 9am to 11pm on Saturday 5th October at Colston Hall (GX Community Association) on East 
Common, Gerrards Cross. It’s a short walk from the station, and only 20 minutes from London Marylebone. Tickets £40. Please book 
early for this fabulous national event in your local area, for a very good cause, via the website www.ChilternKills.com

Gerrards Cross: Community Netball…and Vino 
If you read my last article here, you’ll know I’m a big fan of community. In short, humans need humans for 
fundamental survival—it’s as simple as that. Living and laying down roots in this town sometimes means digging 
deep and being part of the change you want to see in both community and country. That’s why I decided to set 
up a local netball group for those who fancy coming together and being active.

“GX Netball and Vino” was born a few months ago, but it’s not your typical competitive netball club. It’s more 
than that. This endeavour is about women coming together, regardless of age or life stage. It’s a place to be 
yourself, get active, play netball, and enjoy some good wine (or cranberry juice) post-play. It’s also a wonderful 
way to decompress outside of ‘normal life,’ meet new people, and share our joys and challenges. 
We all go through different chapters in life, and sometimes I wonder if all the technology thrust 
upon us makes us forget that we are not robots. We are human, and immensely fortunate to 
live in such a beautiful part of the world. Getting outdoors and sharing the Chilterns air feels 
pretty good on a warm summer’s night. I have to say, though, ‘GX Netball and Vino’ has one 
rule: have fun!   We have mums who come with their teenage daughters, working women who 
spend hours in the city and need some downtime, and even women in their 70s who bring great 
spirit to the group.

Finally, fostering stability in our local community—our town and neighbouring suburbs is important in an ever-evolving and complex 
world. Initiatives like sports activity or the like, really does matter and brings  energy and joy in a community and especially here in 
Gerrards Cross it helps us uphold and spread community awareness and values, it’s meaningful to share simple community gatherings 
and I hope the generations that follow will take on the reins that we have been so fortunate enough to have inherited here…

And last but by no means least, I want to extend my gratitude to a particular prep school for donating us their playing courts.

By Cllr Moni Nanda 



Buckinghamshire Fire and Rescue Service 
Having recently taken over as the local Fire Station Commander, I thought it would be 
good to write an article about the services we provide and how you can contact us.

The station was opened on 12 April 1983 on the Oxford Road. Many of you will be 
aware of how we attend operational incidents, although it is not just �res. As a �re 
service, we have capabilities for many different scenarios that may happen in our communities. This is a small part 

of our role though. Alongside this, we carry out various other duties including training and exercising, inspections of premises and work 
in our communities to prevent �re risks. This prevention work includes visiting higher risk people in their homes to discuss �re safety, 
provide advice on how to keep safe and to ensure smoke alarms are correctly �tted. These visits are free of charge and are carried out 
either by dedicated teams or our operational crews who attend on call in the �re engine. 

Most �res in the home start accidentally and the consequences can be devastating. However there are some simple steps that can be 
taken to protect a home, possessions, and loved ones. Our online form provides a quick and easy way for you to obtain personalised 
home �re safety advice. The advice you receive will be relevant to you and the place where you live. If a visit is needed, we will ask for 
contact details and then arrange a mutually convenient date and time. 

Our public consultation on the blueprint for how Buckinghamshire Fire & Rescue Service (BFRS) will work over the next �ve years is now 
underway and will run until October 2024. You can read our new plan and take part in the consultation using the online questionnaire (there 
is also a link in the plan). These can be found here - https://bucks�re.gov.uk/public-consultation-launches-on-next-bfrs-plan

As we go into the summer months, please be careful when using bon�res, BBQs or disposing of cigarettes – these can be common 
causes of accidental �res which can lead to large areas of damage. There are handy safety tips on 
our website to follow to keep you and our community safe.

Please see our website for plenty of information about what we do, safety advice and to contact 
us if you need to - https://bucks�re.gov.uk

Alternatively, if you are passing the station, please ring the bell and if they are available, the crews 
would love to speak to you.

Station Commander Dave Tubbs - Gerrards Cross and High Wycombe Fire 
Stations - 01296 744400

PCC launches new plan to tackle crime across Thames Valley 
A new blueprint for policing, 
community safety and criminal 

justice in Buckinghamshire has been 
unveiled by Matthew Barber (Police and 
Crime Commissioner for Thames Valley). 
The newly published Police and Crime 
Plan sets out the priorities for Thames 
Valley Police over the coming years with 
a focus on three key pillars – Protecting 
Communities, Protecting People and 
Protecting Property.

Matthew said: “As Police and Crime 
Commissioner, it is my job to be the voice 
of the public in policing and to ensure that 
the policing needs of local communities 
are met.  

“I am proud of the work that has been 
achieved since I was �rst elected as Police 
and Crime Commissioner in 2021 but there 
is more to be done. This new plan builds 
upon the commitments I made during 
the recent PCC elections and re�ects the 
priorities of residents in Gerrards Cross.  

“From expanding neighbourhood policing 
to tackling anti-social behaviour and 
violence against women and girls, creating 
a hostile environment for those who 

commit crimes in our rural communities 
and retail spaces and continuing to 
drive down incidents of serious violence 
and residential burglary, this plan will 
provide the framework for making every 
community across Buckinghamshire safer.  

“I will now hold the Chief Constable to 
account on the delivery of this plan, turning 
commitments into action and ensuring 
common sense policing that is proactive 
in �ghting crime, delivers safer streets and 
builds public trust and con�dence.” 

Jason Hogg, Chief Constable of Thames 
Valley Police, said: “I am pleased to 
support this Police and Crime Plan, which 
provides a clear vision to protecting 
everyone across the Thames Valley.  

“My of�cers and staff are committed 
to reducing anti-social behaviour and 
violence against women and girls in 
all forms, as well as building trust and 
con�dence back into policing. This plan 
closely aligns to the work my teams are 
doing across the force to help us achieve 
these objectives and many more. 

“I welcome the opportunities this presents 
to continue the great work already taking 

place with our partner agencies and the 
public to ensure the Thames Valley is an 
excellent police force trusted by all who 
live, visit and work here.” 

Police and Crime Commissioners are 
required by law to publish a Police and 
Crime Plan. It is a localised document that 
sets out the frontline and partnership work 
needed to cut crime and support victims, 
re�ecting the priorities of local people. As 
PCC, Matthew will continue to engage 
with communities and partners across the 
Thames Valley on the policing and safety 
issues that affect them.  

For more information, and to read the Plan 
in full, please visit www.thamesvalley-
pcc.gov.uk/police-and-crime-plan/




